HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 22, 2019 - 7:30 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Meeting came to order at 7:30 p.m. with Selectmen Troy E. Garron, Thomas Millias and Gordon C. Andrews present.
The following business was discussed:

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Board as well as those attending tonight’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

AGENDA
No addition to the agenda for Tuesday, October 22, 2019.

MINUTES
Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to approve the following Selectmen Minutes:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Abstained

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Regular Session – October 8, 2019
Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Minutes:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


Executive Session – July 23, 2019 – Session B

Executive Session – August 13, 2019 – Session B
AFFIRMED WARRANTS, COMMITMENTS & BILLS
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously affirmed approval for the payment of the following warrants and commitments:
	Payroll Warrant
	# 33
	$ 385,304.75

	Vendor Warrant
	# 34
	$   79,285.02

	Withholding Warrant
	# 35
	$ 143,749.77

	Ambulance Commitment

from 9/30/19 – 10/6/19
	for
	$ 41,169.65

	Ambulance Commitment

from 10/7/19 – 10/13/19
	for
	$ 25,660.85
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Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the following Selectmen Bills:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	Brooks & Derensis, P.C. (legal/September) …............................
Attorney Lawrence P. Mayo (legal/September) ………………...
	$ 3,311.35
$ 3,015.00


Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	South Coastal Counties Legal Services Inc.  (services/FY2020)...
	$ 3,500.00


APPROVED WARRANT
Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrant:
	Vendor Warrant
	# 36 
	$ 284,981.96 


APPROVED SELECTMEN BILLS 

Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:
	W.B. Mason (folders).……………………………………………
Miia Property & Casualty Group, Inc.  (endorsement invoice)…..
	$   4.36
$ 34.00


Moved by Millias and seconded by Garron, the Board voted as follows to approve payment of the following Selectmen bill:

	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Abstained


	KP Law, P.C. (legal/September)………………………………
	$ 1,833.00


GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
COA Director Decision
All three Board member were in agreement that Wendy Adams would be their first choice.  Garron also had Brenda Fitzgerald in mind but on paper she did not have the experience that Adams had. Millias added that Adams has the background, he felt she could build the department, has the education and experience and will hit the ground running.  

Seelig suggested that they evaluate Adams after six months; the BOS was agreement with that. 

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously hired Wendy Adams as the Council on Aging Director contingent on a CORI & background check and her acceptance of the Town’s offer.
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Planning Board & Board of Health Vacancies
The office has received a talent bank form from Alan Dias expressing interest to serve on the PB and one from Steven MacFaun who interested in serving on the BOH.   He has placed a deadline of November 5th on applications and asked the BOS if they wanted him to schedule interviews with interested candidates at their meeting on November 12th and invite the PB and BOH members to participate and vote?  Andrews thinks they should meet with the PB & BOH first so they know the person who may be serving on their Board.  Seelig will inform PB & BOH to meet with each interested party. 
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Continuation of Revocation Hearing – Davis Automotive
Seelig recommended continuing the hearing to November 12th at 7:50 p.m. 

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously voted to continue the revocation Hearing for Davis Automotive to November 12th at 7:50 p.m.

GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Recycling Fee Abatement Bill #458
Recycling bill was sent to the previous owners as the property was sold on July 31st.  The new owners received the “past due” bill.  They have Dooley as their private hauler.

Moved by Garron and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to abate Bill #458 as it was not listed on the MLC at the closing dated July 31, 2019.  
Commuter Rail Communities Coalition

The Coalition is asking for support to submit a list of funding options to the Legislature as the Legislature is looking at bills for revenue sources for the MBTA, etc.  The Coalition is not indicating that individual communities need to be in support of every option.  They Board decided to carry this over to their next meeting on November 12th.  
Cultural Council State Grant

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E, to sign the State grant for the Halifax Cultural Council.  
Holidays in Halifax

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously appointed Tania Massa to the Holiday in Halifax Committee, term to expire June 30, 2020.

Old Colony Planning Council Delegate Vacancy

Karlis Skulte may be interested.  He is checking his own commitments and that of the position.

Amanda’s Estates

There will be a public hearing on Monday, November 4th at 8 p.m. in the Great Hall for the proposed special permit with the ZBA

Agricultural Commission
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously appointed Suzanne Emerson Agricultural Commission, term expire on June 30, 2022.
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Emergency Management Grant

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E, to sign the Emergency Management Grant authorizing Chief Jason Viveiros to sign the paperwork.
Highway Contract 
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously signed the contract between the Town of Halifax and AFSCME AFL-CIO Union Council 93, Local 1700 effective July 1, 2019 through June 30, 2022.

Fire Department Volunteer Position
The Fire Chief would like to create a true Volunteer/unpaid (not Call) position with the Fire Department.  He has reviewed this with Town Counsel and the Town’s insurer.  Individuals would be allowed to participate in trainings.  They would not fight fires.  The Chief wants to avoid hiring call firefighters and sent them to FF training on the Town’s “dime”.  This way, these individuals can be sponsored by the Town and the Town will not be paying for them to go as it will be the decision of each individual whether to go.  

Millias did not see a downside to it.  Andrews added as long as he has people of the position.  

Proposed Sign at Elementary School 
The School would like to put up a new sign, significantly down the driveway from the pick-up area, directly visitors to the school playground (near the tennis courts) and the recreation fields.  Seelig did not see any problems with the sign but did want the Board to retain its jurisdiction over the school grounds (the School Committee has jurisdiction over the building) and make an on-the-record decision about the sign. 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously granted Halifax Elementary School permission to put up one (1) 53.08 square foot single face non-illuminated sign to be placed at the back of the school where the paths to the tennis courts and the fields diverge from the playground. 

Approval of the New Talent Bank Form 
Moved by Andrews and seconded by Millias, the Board unanimously approved the new talent bank form.  
Wal-Mart Site Plan
Wal-Mart is proposing to re-configure the parking to allow for more on-line grocery pick-ups. Comments must be submitted to the Planning Board by November 8th.  

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS 

Suzanne Lillie – Monponsett Watershed  
Members Suzanne Lillie, Don Barrows, Jamie Stewart and Marianne Moore of the Monponsett Watershed came in this evening to talk with the BOS about the ponds.  
Lillie said their concerns about Monponsett Pond began with the publication in 2016 that was followed in 2017 by DEP issuing to the City of Brockton an Administrative Consent Order and Notice of Non-Compliance.  The ACO identified violations of Chapter 371 of the Acts of 1964 Water Quality and improvements to Monponsett Pond including timelines for completion of tasks.  It also included updating a comprehensive water management plan.  To the best of her knowledge the most recent plan was submitted in 2009 and has not yet been approved.  
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In January of 2018 a Resource Management Plan Scope of Work was issued, and it basically states a tentative timeframe for each task will be included in the scope of work.  Lillie said at the public hearing on the RMP one of the things that was discussed was placement of a temporary plug in the Route 58 culvert.  
Lillie continued to say that DEP issued the final Scope of work for preparation of a Resource Management Plan.  That has been reviewed and they were expecting, the Final Resource Management Plan to be completed by March 2019 but there was an amendment to the ACO that pushed forward all the dates of the major deliverables because of unforeseen delays experienced by both parties.  Garron asked if they gave any idea what the unforeseen delays were, and she said no.   
Lillie talked about the ACO timeline for selected numbered sections (copy attached hereto and made an official part of these minutes).

Andrews asked if the Final Resource Management Plan was submitted by Brockton and Lillie said no it is by a consultant and she further said that was due 3/23/2019 but now it is due 10/29/2020. 
Garron asked if it would help to go to our legislators to put the pressure on DEP, because they’re responsible for making sure that stuff is done, and Lillie said that is their next step but any ideas that the Board has would be wonderful.  
Millias agreed with Garron saying that he thinks the only recourse we have to even get any information is through our legislator, because they are not going to respond to us.
Lillie said it is important to establish communications with Mass. DEP and the City of Brockton and of this include regular updates on progress or delays.  The Watershed would like to have a member from Board of Selectmen to serve as liaison and see that Monponsett Pond Working Group re-instituted.
Garron asked if they were receiving documents on a timely basis and Lillie said no.  He then asked what their expectation of the liaison from this Board.  Lillie said Roy was sort of the liaison between the Selectmen and Monponsett Working Group and occasionally she came to their Watershed meetings. 
Millias said Roy was very dedicated and devoted to a lot of causes and fortunately for her, she had time and that’s another constraint.  He would like to get to get involved but does not know if he could fit it in.  

Lilies asked if they could communicate with the Board through other means and Garorn said she could contact the office and Pam will forward any messages to them. 
Andrews said that he is on two school committees and has a meeting every night this week. 
Garron said that he appreciates all the work the Watershed does and hopes getting letters out to our legislators and to the contact person in Brockton will help.  
Moore said item #31 in the ACO speaks about the respondent, being Brockton, making immediate efforts to contact the cranberry growers who discharge agricultural return flows to West Monponsett to coordinate Stump Brook Dam openings so that the Stump Brook Dam Fish Ladder Sluiceway can be opened to the maximin feasible extent to coincide with the release of cranberry harvest and flood return flows to West Monponsett Pond/Stump Brook so that those returns flows exit the Monponsett Pond system quickly as possible so long as pond elevation supports flow over Stump Brook dam and Fish Ladder and out the Sluiceway.  So, the question is does the Town know whether they do it. Garron said we get no correspondence
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Moore said they would like to propose that perhaps we seek that information from cranberry growers and the City and maybe reaching out again to DEP to see if they are going to enforce this particular article and somehow coordinate its communication. It seems at the very least the Town should be informed if this is actually happening and if not why.   

Garron asked if Cathy Drinan know anything on this and Seelig said she hasn’t been receiving any more than anybody else has.

Lillie said that Seelig has been very instrumental and helpful in obtaining data but at some point they realized that there was no data and Seelig said that we are still missing some of it.  He further said that he gets daily reports so he can set up an automatic filtering system in his email where he can gets forwarded to her/them.  
Barrows wanted to add that even if they don’t respond it is on record that you requested, and we have something to go back to.  
Garron asked if they were willing to draft a letter seeing as they are more familiar with the jargon the Board would sign it. 
Andrews asked what is Brockton’s issue with not falling through and Garron said because they know the legislature passed a law back in ’64 that allowed them to divert water from our ponds when they had a water shortage and not only are they diverting water from our ponds but they’re also selling it to other towns.  Seelig said don’t see any downside – if they don’t anything nothing happens to them.

Millias said the water thing goes even deeper, because they have been approved for more capacity at their sewerage treatment plant, so they’re trying to sell water and sewerage – it is it’s a huge financial thing for the city.
Andrews asked what is the cost that the Watershed Association feels that Brockton should be paying right now besides the treatments that have happened, what other things are, do we need them to do to improve the water quality?

Garron said for them to open up the dam on a regular basis so the water flows out and does not become stagnant.
Lillie said they do not pay anything towards the treatment of the pond and does not know that there’s a dollar figure out there that’s been shared publicly – somebody may have crunched those numbers in Boston.  
Garron said the biggest problem is that they get free water and they don’t have to worry about supplying the city or doing a diversion.  

Andrews asked if there is a cost that the Town of Halifax should be looking at to spend each year on the ponds.  He knows we spend money on the treatments but is there more that the town can do to improve the water quality and then turn around and go after the City to help pay.  
Garron said the big problem would be whether or not the cranberry bogs have been notified. 

Lillie thinks the storm water improvements will be the next thing and Seelig said as far as the storm water regs and such, you can’t make the City of Brockton responsible for storm water coming off the town’s roads into Monponsett Pond.
Andrews said the reason he was asking is if the Town had a sum of money that it was going to spend each year to improve  the ponds then that would be an actual item for damages to go after the City of Brockton and sue the city.  Millias stated then it depends on the cost of the legal action versus the monetary recovery.
Garron said we have been fortunate enough to get grants for the alleviation of algae in the ponds.
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Blonde woman said there is the issue of invasive weeds in both ponds.  She thinks it has been treated twice and Seelig said Solitude did survey work over on East Monponsett Pond for invasive weeds this fall and then we are going to try to do the alum treatment over on East Monponsett Pond but now an endangered species survey needed to be done.   
Moore said that alum treatments require approval from National Heritage because we the mussels and dragonflies are endangered species, so there’s quite a bit of back filling that needs to be figured out when you want the treatment and when you need the approvals in hand and get the studies done.  She did add that they have been fortunate that Senator Brady has been really good about getting money into the state budget for the past couple of years for treatments and she suggested that perhaps the BOS reach out to him again, to maybe ask him to keep Halifax in mind because we didn’t do the East pond this past year, so hopefully we can do both with the alum. 
Garron’s first recommendation is that they get a letter off to Senator Brady and Representative LaNatra to see what and if they can do anything about it.

Millias likes Mr. Brady as he has been helpful to Halifax, but his political base is Brockton so when push comes to shove, you always work to your base.  
Moore said it is important that the City of Brockton remember that the Monponsett Ponds provides them with drinking water, although we are definitely bound to the Consent Order. 
Garron thanked them for coming in and asked that they get a drafted letter to them and Millias said they will try to do what they can.  
GENERAL MAIL / DISCUSSIONS
Outdoor Adult Fitness “Court”
Seelig asked if there is any interest in having the Town construct a facility.  Seelig sent a note out to the Park Commissioners and the Youth and Recreation Commission.  The Foundation that runs this program would contribute about $30K. He is guessing that between the cost of the equipment, the concrete pad and the installation, the Town might spend $150K.  this is an item that could be added to the capital plan for a future year.

Pine Street Bridge
Highway Surveyor Hayward received a construction estimate of $1.1 million to $1.3 million.  The State is providing $500K.  Seelig has talked with the Town Accountant who said that between Chapter 90 money and funding from the Town in previous years, there is about $1.6 million available so that this can be done without free cash/stabilization/borrowing if the Town wants to go in that direction.  The obvious downside is that other work will be placed on hold.  If the Highway Surveyor wants to move ahead on this, work would not be done until later in 2020.

65 Colby Drive & 4 Upton Street
The Dufresne family appears to be obtaining funds to redeem 65 Colby Drive.  Their attorney has asked for totals of back taxes, law expenses, etc.  Something might happen later this fall.  MIIA/Lloyd’s of London’s representative indicated that the building at 4 Upton Street is open to the weather as a tree crushed a part of the house.  Seelig is aware that the insurer is concerned that someone might be hurt getting into the building but I’m not sure that it would be worth the expense of trying to board it up.
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Recycling Abatement Bill #1734
MLC was done in July and house was purchased August 16, 2019.  It was asked if FY2019 was paid, McSherry will check on it.  
Recycling Dividends Program Grant Award
Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously authorized the Chair, Troy E, to sign the Recycling Dividends Program Grant Award in the amount of $10,400.  
Gaynor Legislation
Seelig has sent send the approved article to our legislative delegation.

OPEB Policy
The Town Accountant, the Town Treasurer, and Seelig met with the Town’s OPEB actuary firm in the last few weeks.  One recommendation was that the Board of Selectmen and the Finance Committee approve a funding policy that would a) try to commit to increasing the OPEB contribution each year, even just $1,000 more per year; b) try to commit to, once the Town’s pension was fully funded, to using the difference between the amount appropriated for retirement in the last year to the fully-funding schedule and the annual cost in the years after that to fund the OPEB liability.  These commitments are contingent upon the Town having the financial resources to do so.  This will be carried over to the Boards next meeting on November 12th.  

Marijuana Open Grow Facility - Buds
Greg Czarnowski wrote to me about getting clarification from the Board about a cultivation facility on River Street given the votes at town meeting last night.  Seelig thinks he should still submit a draft Host Community Agreement and ask that the Board hold a public forum on the proposal so any interested parties will be able to participate in the process and the Board can gather a sense of whether to proceed with the HCA or wait for the townspeople to make decisions about zoning and marijuana at Town Meeting this coming May.  Garron would like to have a public forum to get feedback from the public then decided what they want to do.  Millias and Andrews both were okay with having a forum, but Andrews did add that he reluctant to the outdoor grow.  
Comcast Bill Explanation
Michael Galla of Comcast wrote: “I have looked into this and it is not something that we put on our bills”.  Millias is not sure where we go with that explanation.  Seelig said they could have him come in.  The Board was in agreement to have him come in.
Solar Field at Landfill
Jerry Joy and Seelig continue to send each other drafts of an RFP for this project.

Zoning Articles
Seelig does not know how the Board would like to proceed about the zoning issues of multi-family dwelling and developments along with possible work on other sections of the zoning by-law and the by-law in its entirety.  Seelig asked the Board if they wanted him to contact PB and ZBA they were on board with him contacting them. 
Plastic Bags and Recycling
Several town officials had received an e-mail from a resident who was disappointed because he thought that the Town only recycled cans and cardboard, not plastic bags.  
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The Town does recycle plastic bags, but only at the recycling center, not curbside in addition to a number of other items also.  Seelig did tell the resident about the initiative passed at the ATM in May concerning single-use plastic bags. 

Statewide Maximum Alcohol Licenses
The State has sent out a notification that the maximum number of licenses that can be held by one party has been increased again to 7.  From time to time, Cumberland Farm has inquired about any possible licenses so we will see if the new corporation will look at this.

Walnut Street Truck Traffic
Mr. Sprague asked whether the Board had taken any action about truck traffic on Walnut Street and Seelig told him that since he intended to submit an article for the ATM, the Board would wait for the results of that effort. 

Proposed Chapter 70 School Aid Legislation
Seelig is aware that the Senate version of the bill that would increase Chapter 70 aid is relatively neutral for the elementary school.  However, the Governor’s numbers indicate that additional aid to Silver Lake would be minimal and the projection is that the SL budget would continue to increase its reliance on assessments from the three communities.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Garron and seconded by Millias, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 9:17 p.m. to discuss contract negotiations for Patrol Officers and the New “mixed unit:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


Garron announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 9:29 p.m.:
	Troy E. Garron
	-
	Yes

	Thomas Millias
	-
	Yes

	Gordon C. Andrews
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED
There being no further business, moved by Millias and seconded by Andrews, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 9:29 p.m.
-------------------------------------------------

Gordon C. Andrews 
Clerk
/pjm
